



LÓPEZ OBRADOR'S INITIAL POLICIES TOWARD CENTRAL AMERICAN MIGRANTS: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE U.S.

Luis Alfredo Arriola Vega, Ph.D.

Visiting Scholar, Baker Institute Center for the United States and Mexico;
Researcher, Migration Studies and Transborder Processes Group, El Colegio de la Frontera Sur

August 2019

© 2019 by Rice University's Baker Institute for Public Policy

This material may be quoted or reproduced without prior permission, provided appropriate credit is given to the author and Rice University's Baker Institute for Public Policy.

Cover image courtesy of Josael, Salvadorian asylum seeker

Wherever feasible, papers are reviewed by outside experts before they are released. However, the research and views expressed in this paper are those of the individual researcher(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of the Baker Institute.

Luis Alfredo Arriola Vega, Ph.D.

“López Obrador's Initial Policies Toward Central American Migrants:
Implications for the U.S.”

<https://doi.org/10.25613/t9s0-hk44>

Introduction

Recent events in Mexico and Central America call for reevaluating immigration policy as it affects U.S.-Mexico relations. The first event is the upsurge of mass migration from Central America in the form of migrant caravans in 2018. The second event is Andrés Manuel López Obrador's ascension to the Mexican presidency in December 2018. The migrant caravans may represent a shift in the evolution of unauthorized immigration to the U.S. The sheer volume of people on the move, the publicity surrounding these events, and the political context in which they occur (i.e., they represent a very visible challenge to President Donald Trump's anti-immigration policies, and they can be used as a political gimmick in the upcoming presidential election in the U.S.) have initiated a new phase in migration policy in both the U.S. and Mexico.

In response to these shifts in immigration patterns, President López Obrador had to react quickly to a situation that could become a sensitive issue within Mexico; at the same time, he had to respond to U.S. demands for curtailing the caravans. Because Mexico's southern border is the gateway to Central American migration, including the caravans, and because López Obrador has clearly indicated that the region is important for his social and economic development plans, the southern border has increasingly gained attention both domestically and internationally. This paper discusses López Obrador's underlying philosophy toward these issues, as well as the changes that are taking place in terms of Mexico's migration policy. It also evaluates Central American migration as a shared policy issue for Mexico and the U.S., with particular attention to the outcomes of the caravans, the solutions López Obrador implemented to address the root causes of migration, and the U.S. reactions to these initiatives.

Development in Mexico's Southern Border Region

López Obrador has made it clear that developing southern Mexico has the highest priority in his agenda. Heavy investment in the area will go to major infrastructure and social projects, which will hopefully help foster development and curtail migration. This emphasis on developing Mexico's southern border region is closely tied to three main initiatives: fostering local forestry (*Programa Sembrando Vida*, or Planting Life); the construction of a trans-peninsular train (the *Tren Maya*, or Maya Train) to transport tourists, local passengers, and cargo; and the implementation of a *Plan de Desarrollo Integral: El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Mexico* (Comprehensive Development Plan: El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Mexico).¹ These changes are designed to create jobs and incentivize potential migrants to remain in the area.

In particular, the Maya Train has garnered significant domestic and international attention. This railroad is the administration's flagship project for southern Mexico and one of the top seven priorities of López Obrador's administration.² Covering about 1000 miles of track, the train goes through large expanses of Quintana Roo, Yucatán, Campeche, and to a lesser extent Tabasco and Chiapas. This initiative revives an existing plan to connect all major archaeological sites in the Maya area of southern Mexico. In February 2019,³ the

president declared that request for bids on the initial works of the project will start two months later but they did not happen. Concerns abound: neither an environmental impact assessment or a master plan of the entire project have been made available as of this writing. Several sectors have also raised other worries about the Maya Train. Despite the positive results of a nationwide public consultation about it in November 2018,⁴ there are dissenting opinions among some indigenous communities, environmentalist groups, and at least one national business association.⁵ In spite of the challenges lying ahead, the president is determined to make the project a reality at any cost.

Key Changes in Migration Policy in Mexico's Southern Border Region

To deal with the ongoing migration issues in the southern border area, López Obrador emphasizes economic improvement and the protection of human rights over other approaches when it comes to solving migration issues. To that end, he has developed a two-pronged strategy: 1) to avert Mexicans' drive to migrate, whether internally or abroad, via the three development projects in southern Mexico described above; and 2) to offer jobs to Central American migrants.

Past administrations have supported and implemented containment and restrictive practices over other solutions to curtail immigration. In contrast, Lopez Obrador's foremost approach rests on the protection of human rights. It remains to be seen whether López Obrador reverses this historic trend and makes good on his word, particularly in the face of the current position of the Trump administration, which is a staunch supporter of a security-first-and-only method. The Trump administration, as I will discuss, is unwilling to redefine unauthorized migration in other terms. The migrant caravan of mid-January 2019 presented an opportunity for the new Mexican administration on how to handle the situation. But first, some context on Central American migration is in order.

Migration from Central America as a Shared U.S.-Mexico Policy Issue

History

Migration from Central American nations to the U.S. is a fairly recent phenomenon. Central Americans began emigrating north in large numbers beginning in the 1970s, mostly due to local political conflict.⁶ Old (e.g., poverty) and new (e.g., violence) factors continue to drive this phenomenon. Efforts to halt or reduce the flow of migrants in the U.S. and Mexico have resulted in some unsuccessful and adverse outcomes for both migrants and the countries themselves when analyzed from a long-term perspective.

The effects of stringent and restrictive immigration regulations in the U.S. after the enactment of the Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act (1996), the tougher policies following the September 11, 2001 events, Mexico's Southern Border Program (2014-2015), and Trump's current anti-immigrant agenda have had profound effects in both countries. First, the deterrence and curtailing of migration through policy design and by force have not worked; whether it is more barriers and restrictions,

exclusion, or increasing border enforcement measures, people keep on heading to the U.S. Second, deportations have created problems in the countries of origin. Most analysts concur that the extradition of street gang members in the 1990s sowed the seed for the emergence of *Maras* in Central America.⁷ These criminal groups are the most visible perpetrators of the violence that is driving thousands of Salvadorians and Hondurans, the displaced populations that make up many of today's migrants, to Mexico and the U.S. Deportations have also split up families in the U.S. and Central America, with deported parents having been forced to leave behind their U.S.-born children. In many instances, parents often attempt to rejoin their families, fueling ongoing migration to the U.S.

Third, migrants are encountering a more perilous, costlier, and lengthier passage on their way north. Fourth, structural restrictions (e.g., enforcement operations), forced displacement (due to threats, extortion, and/or attempts at forced recruitment into *Maras*), and insecurity along the route, among other barriers, have caused some migrants stay put or find themselves immobilized along the way. People may therefore seek international protection status in Mexico, apply for a permit to stay due to humanitarian reasons, or make a claim for refugee status. This trend has grown in Mexico in recent years. The sum of applications filed for refugee status from Hondurans, El Salvadorians, and Guatemalans went from 1,296 in 2013 to 14,596 in 2017.⁸

Finally, a different means of trying to reach the U.S. has emerged in the form of migrant caravans, most prominently in late 2018 and early 2019. These caravans have garnered a lot of attention because they have clearly demonstrated the impediments Central Americans face in their efforts to reach the U.S. To understand what drives this form of mass migration, it is first important to understand the root causes in the countries of origin.

Present Conditions at the Source Countries that Exacerbate Migration

Up until 2010, the majority of unauthorized migrants trying to get to the U.S. were mostly adult males from Mexico. In a recent testimony before Congress, former U.S. Secretary of Homeland Security Kirstjen Nielsen pointed out that today's migrant population is made up of about 60% children and families, and 60% of migrants are largely coming from El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala.⁹ A legacy of underdevelopment and increased levels of insecurity fuel this migration to the U.S. The most recent UN Human Development Index (HDI) statistics (Figures 1 through 4) provide some insight into socioeconomic conditions in these nations and the problems they face.

Figure 1. Selected Basic Socioeconomic Indicators

	Honduras	Guatemala	El Salvador	Mexico
Human Development Index (value for 2017) [A]	0.617	0.650	0.674	0.774
Life Expectancy at Birth [A]	73.8	73.7	73.8	77.3
National Poverty Line, 2006-2017* [B]	60.9	59.3	38.2	43.6
Childhood malnutrition (Stunting, moderate or severe, percentage of the population under 5 years of age)	22.6	46.7	13.6	12.4

Source: *Human Development Indices and Indicators. 2018 Statistical Update*.¹⁰ Adapted from: [A] Table 1, pp. 23-24; [B] Table 6, p. 42.

Note: Based on most recent data available during the period specified.

Figure 2. Selected Education Indicators

		Honduras	Guatemala	El Salvador	Mexico
Mean years of schooling, 2017 (years) [A]	Female	6.6	6.4	6.7	8.4
	Male	6.5	6.5	7.3	8.9
Population with at least some secondary education, 2010-2017** (percentage, ages 25 and older) [B]	Female	36.8	33.5	42.2	57.8
	Male	38.4	37.2	47.9	61.0
Youth Literacy rate, 2006-16** (percentage, ages 15 and older)		89.0	81.3	88.0	94.5

Source: *Human Development Indices and Indicators. 2018 Statistical Update*. Adapted from: [A] Table 4, p. 35, 36; [B] Table 5, p. 39, 40.

Note: **Based on more recent data available during the period specified.

Figure 3. Employment Indicators

	Employment [A] ⁱⁱ				Vulnerable Employment [B]	Unemployment [A]		
	Employment to pop. ratio ⁱ	Labor force participation rate ⁱ	Employment in agriculture ⁱⁱ	Employment in services ⁱⁱ		Total ^{iv}	Youth ^v	Youth not in school or employed ^{vi}
Honduras	65.1	68.1	28.5	50.3	34.7	4.5	8.2	27.8
Guatemala	60.3	62.0	29.4	49.6	35.7	2.7	5.8	27.3
El Salvador	58.6	61.4	18.8	60.0	27.2	4.5	9.9	29.2
Mexico	59.2	61.3	13.1	61.1	36.1	3.5	6.9	18.7

Source: *Human Development Indices and Indicators. 2018 Statistical Update*. Adapted from [A] Table 11, p. 63-64; [B] Dashboard 1, p. 84-85.

Notes: ⁱ 2017 data, percentage, ages 15 and older; ⁱⁱ 2017 data, percentage of total employment; ⁱⁱⁱ 2017 data, percentage of total employment, estimates by the International Labor Organization; ^{iv} 2017 data, percentage of labor force; ^v 2017 data, percentage, ages 15 to 24; ^{vi} 2012-2017 data, percentage, ages 15 to 24.

Figure 4. Selected Indicators of Human Security

		Honduras	Guatemala	El Salvador	Mexico
Homicide rate, 2011-16 (per 100,000 people) [A]		56.5	27.3	82.8	19.3
Justification of wife beating***, 2010-16 (percentage, ages 15-49) [A]	Female	12	11	8	5
	Male	10	7	n.d.	n.d.
Violence against women, intimate partner, 2005-18 (percentage of female population, ages 15 and older) [B]		21.6	18.0	26.3	14.1

Source: *Human Development Indices and Indicators. 2018 Statistical Update*. Adapted from: [A] Table 12, p. 67-68. [B] Dashboard 3, pp. 94-95, Based on most recent years available for the period specified. Notes: *** Definition: "Percentage of women and men ages 15–49 who consider a husband to be justified in hitting or beating his wife for at least one of the following reasons: if his wife burns the food, argues with him, goes out without telling him, neglects the children or refuses sexual relations."

The HDI is made up of numerous variables, including perceptions of well-being, women's empowerment, and environmental and socioeconomic sustainability. The combination of these variables results in a ranked list of countries. Out of 189 nations rated in the HDI, El Salvador ranks 121, Guatemala 127, and Honduras 133. In contrast to these countries, Mexico is ranked 74 in the HDI and has better scores for the indicators in Figures 1-4. However, economic conditions alone cannot explain why people leave their country. There may be other underlying drivers motivating people to migrate and flee, such as aggression against women, organized crime, violence, and attacks, extortions, and kidnappings by Maras.¹²

Precarious economic conditions, insecurity, weak institutions, corruption, and other social and economic ills reflect the underdevelopment in Central American countries; many people seek to leave these bleak conditions through migration. The problems plaguing Guatemala, El Salvador, and Honduras have turned into an issue for Mexico due to the mass migration of people through the southern border. In addition to the pressure that the U.S. exerts on Mexico to halt the migrant caravans, Mexican authorities are concerned about the number of Central American migrants who may eventually decide to stay in the country without proper authorization. People whose original intention is to reach the U.S. may also settle temporarily or permanently, and with or without authorization.

Migrant Caravans as a Matter of Public Policy

The earliest version of a migrant caravan appeared in 2011; the event began as a march that originated at the Tecún Uman (Guatemala)-Ciudad Hidalgo (Mexico) border crossing, with migrants converging there and walking together into Mexico's interior.¹³ The march symbolized a Catholic ceremony known as the Stations of the Cross (*vía crucis* in Spanish), reflecting the suffering that Christ had to bear on his way to being crucified. This ritual is part of the Easter week observances. Thereafter, the march became known as the Easter/Stations of the Cross caravan, as did subsequent caravans. Hence, migrants, often accompanied by activists, traveled through Mexico as a way to denounce the abuses they

suffered during their journey. Apparently, this first proto-caravan had an intended destination of Oaxaca,¹⁴ with migrants continuing their trip to the U.S.-Mexico border on their own volition. In subsequent years, the migrant caravans departed from the same border crossing, as well as points nearby on the Guatemala border. For instance, in April 2014 the Stations of the Cross march began at El Naranjo, a village in Guatemala some 14 miles from the El Ceibo port of entry into Mexico. According to a first-hand witness account, the initial count of people in this march was 400; when the caravan arrived in Mexico City, the number had doubled.¹⁵ Three years later, in April 2017, an Easter Caravan assembled between 200 and 300 people; one small group entered Mexico through Tabasco and other migrants through Chiapas, traveling by car and on foot. The first group reached Mexico City, and the second ended in Tijuana.¹⁶ One source asserts that 108 people initiated a claim for asylum at the U.S.¹⁷

Supporters of the most recent caravans, notably the NGO *Pueblo sin Fronteras*, claim that the goal of the mass movement is to call attention to the dangerous conditions in Central America resulting from political repression and gang violence, and to validate the rights of people to migrate and seek asylum.¹⁸ In October 2017, another caravan departed from Tapachula, Mexico, and arrived at the U.S.-Mexico border one month later. On that occasion, a total of 44 migrants turned themselves in at the San Ysidro port of entry to claim asylum status in the U.S.; reportedly the entire group included more than 400 people.¹⁹ Others gave up on the idea of entering the U.S. and opted to remain in Mexico; the head of a migrant shelter in Tijuana told a reporter that one-third of this caravan had decided to stay in the city.²⁰

On March 25, 2018, people gathered in Tapachula, Mexico, once more to join the Stations of the Cross Caravan. This caravan attracted near 1,000 individuals, and its original intended destination was Mexico City, according to organizer Ireneo Mujica.²¹ However, many people decided to move onward. By April 27, 2018, the march had slimmed down to about 370 individuals and had reached the U.S.-Mexico border.²² Trump's reaction to this iteration of the Easter Caravan increased public awareness of the event. A few days after learning about the caravan, Trump threatened to send military personnel to the border²³ and to cease U.S. participation in the new United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement.²⁴ He also claimed that the caravan threatened U.S. national security, which provided justification for his proposed border wall. In contrast to Trump's divisive rhetoric, the Mexican government issued a statement with a more sympathetic tone. In a joint statement, the offices of the secretary of the interior and the secretary of foreign affairs declared on April 2, 2018:

Mexico's migration policy is a sovereign one, through which it seeks to ensure legal, safe and orderly migration with full respect for people's rights. Under no circumstance does the Mexican government promote irregular migration. In this context, the Mexican government believes the "Via Crucis" migrant caravan is a public demonstration that seeks to call attention to migration and the importance of respecting the rights of Central American migrants who in many cases are forced to leave their countries in search of better opportunities or with the intention of getting international protection [including] refugee status.²⁵

In accordance with its proclaimed intentions, the government offered refugee status to those caravan members who applied for it.²⁶ There were migrants who took this offer and others who declined it.

A new, larger caravan formed in October 2018. Unlike previous caravans, the intended destination of this march was the U.S.-Mexico border. Like prior caravans, the majority of its members came from Honduras, where a group of approximately 1,600 people assembled. By the time it got to the Guatemala-Mexico border, the size of the gathering had grown to at least 7,000 people.²⁷ After passing through Mexico City, a splinter group made up of members of the LGBTQI community headed to Tijuana and arrived there on November 12.²⁸ The Mexican government's response to the situation included both harsh and humanitarian actions. On the one hand, it sent more police forces to manage the situation at the border, leading to altercations that may have escalated into abuse.²⁹ On the other hand, and in an attempt to dissuade marchers from moving forward to Mexico's northern border, the government implemented a program to manage the situation.

The "You are at Home" strategy offered temporary employment to those migrants who sought refugee status. People received a start-up aid package of Mx\$2,262 and assurances of medical assistance and access to housing. The permit allowed claimants to remain in Chiapas and Oaxaca only.³⁰ On November 15, Alfredo Navarrete Prida, Mexico's secretary of the interior, informed the press that around 1,500 people had voluntarily decided to go back to their country of origin.³¹ According to a local newspaper, 2,697 people had registered for the "You are at Home" program, and 546 had received their first payment by mid-November.³² Some migrants rejected participation in the program because they saw it as a way to make them stay in southern Mexico and because they feared retaliation from the *Instituto Nacional de Migración* agents (immigration authorities), a group that has a long history of being corrupt and abusive toward migrants.³³

From October to December 2018, four smaller caravans formed. About 3,000 of these migrants stayed in Tijuana and another 500 in Mexicali. Nearly 1,200 tried to enter the U.S., and a similar number had returned to their country of origin. Finally, almost 3,700 requested refugee status and humanitarian protection in Mexico.³⁴ Those who went to Tijuana organized themselves to request asylum in the U.S. Migrants created a list of their own to register applicants for asylum with U.S. immigration officials. Reportedly close to 5,000 people were on the list toward the end of November 2018. The log also included people from different countries, not only Central Americans.³⁵

Policies to Address the Migration Issue in Mexico

López Obrador had included a plan to curtail immigration on Mexico's southern border in his pre-election *Proyecto de Nación* plan, but the novelty of the massive caravans took his administration by surprise. López Obrador ultimately put forward a solution that opted for social and economic development over a policing approach; in theory, this represents an important shift in the way migration policy has been conceived by previous Mexican administrations. In the early months of the new Mexican administration, this approach also partially met U.S. demands for more stringent containment. In contrast, the U.S. administration took a different approach to address the immediate problems posed by the caravans. On December 20, 2018, the U.S. government declared its intention to implement a plan in which asylum seekers had to wait in Mexico before they could be admitted into the U.S. for an asylum hearing before the immigration courts. What informally became known as "Remain in Mexico," an idea that the Trump administration had entertained for months, turned into the Migration Protection Protocols (MPP).³⁶

Shortly following the announcement of the MPP, a caravan formed in mid-January 2019. This caravan tested the ability of the López Obrador administration to deal with the immigration problem. Arguably, authorities handled the situation in accordance with a progressive approach that emphasized a respect for human rights. On January 17, the Mexican government initiated an emergency program to deliver visitor cards to incoming migrants on humanitarian grounds.³⁷ Six days later, a government source put the number of applicants at 8,727, including 6,483 Hondurans, 1,037 El Salvadorians, 1,011 Guatemalans, 183 Nicaraguans, 3 Angolans, 2 Brazilians, and 2 Cubans.³⁸ Mexico's emergency program ended on January 28, 2019. Government sources indicate that authorities had issued 13,270 visitor cards in Chiapas, Mexico City, and the city of Coahuila between December 2018 and February 2019,³⁹ and had "facilitated access to some people into local labor markets."⁴⁰

In addition, the January caravan is also significant because some of its participants were the first to be returned from the U.S. to Mexico through the MMP. On January 25, 2019, the U.S. government announced that it would return 20 Central Americans to Mexico through the San Ysidro gate. These people had applied for asylum in the U.S. and apparently held a Mexican visitor card for humanitarian reasons. On that same day, Roberto Velasco Alvarez, spokesperson from Mexico's foreign relations office, indicated in a press conference that the Mexican government did not accept the de-facto policy of safe third country that the U.S. was about to implement unilaterally.⁴¹ On January 29, a Honduran citizen became the first asylum seeker to be sent to Mexico.⁴²

The Mexican government reacted to the implementation of MPP, once again, in a cautious way. On March 3, a joint statement from the secretary of foreign affairs and the secretary of the interior read:

The government of Mexico reaffirms that there is a binding agreement with the United States Government to respond to the growing numbers of people, mainly families from Central America, who wish to go to Mexico and the United States in search development opportunities and protection. In the face of the unilateral

decision taken by the government of the United States to implement article 235 (b)(2)(c) of its Immigration and Nationality Act, Mexico chooses to support migrants. For humanitarian reasons, and temporarily, the government of Mexico authorizes the admittance of some asylum seekers from the United States while they await an audience before the [immigration] authority... to deport these people will imply denying to them the right to asylum that the government of Mexico subscribes to and upholds...the government of Mexico has established specific criteria for [accepting] the return of certain people who entered the United States seeking asylum, such as not admitting non-accompanied minors into our country, and not allowing the separation of families.⁴³

In addition, the MPP faced its first hurdles from within the U.S.; in April a court in California blocked the new policy and deferred its implementation.⁴⁴ Whether or not the U.S. government will eventually succeed in overcoming the legal obstacles to the MPP, the directive raises a lot of concerns. Given the huge backlog in the U.S. immigration system, how long will people have to wait in Mexico until their situations are resolved? How are they going to obtain legal counsel? How will they support themselves in Mexico during their wait? One foreseeable outcome is that anyone removed “temporarily” to Mexico may end up, for all practical purposes, stranded there due to application review times and subsequent delays entering the U.S.

Despite the legal challenged that the MPP has faced, the policy continued in effect as of this writing; by late June 2019, the National Institute of Migration Issues (INM) claimed that more than 16,000 Central Americans had entered Mexico as part of the MPP.⁴⁵ In what appears to be an effort to deflect the consequences of receiving and hosting so many people, López Obrador declared that the government would sign an agreement with *maquila* companies to offer employment to as many as 40,000 migrants in northern Mexico.⁴⁶ Despite its good intentions, this initiative may not work based on prior failed experiences,⁴⁷ as well as the fact that Central Americans show no interest in working in Mexico. It is too early to foresee the long-term consequences of the MPP, yet the controversial, one-sided program will remain a contentious issue between both governments as asylum-seekers continue to reach the U.S.-Mexico border in large numbers.

The U.S. government has also threatened to inflict more stringent actions to stop the influx of migrants flocking to the U.S.-Mexico border. There has been talk of sealing the border, as reflected in Trump's tweet on March 29, 2019.⁴⁸ He temporarily backed down on this idea and instead threatened to impose tariffs on Mexican goods. On May 30, Trump announced that a 5% tariff would be imposed on all Mexican imports into the U.S., effective June 10, 2019, unless Mexico took steps to curb Central American migrants from reaching the border.⁴⁹ Trump called off his threat after negotiations between high-level officials of both countries took place. Mexico agreed to take new measures—including deploying the national guard to the country's southern border and allowing the U.S. to implement the MPP at all terrestrial U.S. ports of entry—to stem the flow of migrants.⁵⁰ Included in the deal, yet a point of lesser significance, was a reiteration of the need for the Comprehensive Development Plan (CDP).

The Comprehensive Development Plan (CDP)

As previously mentioned, Lopez Obrador's administration came up with a blueprint to solve the migration issue before taking office; this plan envisioned a long-term, ambitious roadmap to address the root causes of the problem. Specifically, the *Proyecto de Nación* included formal agreements to hire Central American workers in Mexico via temporary employment schemes.⁵¹ However, the caravans and mounting pressure from the Trump administration compelled the newly inaugurated Mexican government to act. As a result, the government expedited development of the CDP.

Right after López Obrador's inauguration as president on December 1, 2018, he convened with the presidents of Guatemala and Honduras, along with the vice president of El Salvador, to announce the creation of a comprehensive plan to foster development in these Central American nations, thereby deterring immigration. The leaders all signed a declaration ("political statement") to symbolically approve the CDP; keywords in the document include safe governance and a regional perspective, all of it "led by the principle of shared, yet differential, responsibility."⁵² Soon thereafter, López Obrador appointed the Economic Commission on Latin America (ECLAC), a UN agency, to draft the actual contents of the plan.

Four core goals underlie the foundations of the CDP: address the multiple causes that trigger migration, protect migrants' human rights, provide legal documentation to migrants, and assist returning migrants. A program of economic development geared towards stopping emigration, a social welfare initiative, a governance platform to address migration-related issues, and actions to address the forced displacement due to climate change are the key components within the CDP.

At the same time, the López Obrador administration sought the political and economic backing of the U.S. to materialize the CDP. To this end, during U.S. Vice President Mike Pence's attendance at the inauguration of López Obrador, the CDP was part of the agenda the two discussed.⁵³ Lopez Obrador's lobbying seemed to have encountered an initially positive reception. On December 18, 2018, the U.S. department of state announced the tacit acceptance of the CDP via a strategy for northern Central America and southern Mexico, "[one] committed to promoting a safer and more prosperous Central America by enhancing security, governance, and economic prosperity that can create greater opportunities and benefits for the people of the region and help us jointly address the shared challenges of migration, narcotics trafficking, and the activities of trans-national criminal organizations."⁵⁴ Accordingly, the U.S. government pledged "\$5.8 billion through public and private investment to promote institutional reforms and development" in the region.⁵⁵ Using the same rhetoric deployed in past attempts to address problems in this area, the U.S. identified three lines of action: security, governance, and prosperity. In the statement, it is clear that the U.S. government acknowledges that prosperity in Mexico is important for regional stability. It promised, through the Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC), "to invest and mobilize \$2 billion in additional funds for projects in southern Mexico that are viable and attract private sector investment."⁵⁶

Despite these promises, the recent U.S. government record for funding of similar initiatives in Central America is concerning. First, the U.S. allocation of foreign spending has been undergoing important, yet unclear, changes. The Trump administration's budget request for aid to Central America in FY2019 suffered a steep cut from prior years. It is 30% lower than the assistance allocated for FY2018.⁵⁷ The request cuts across all types of aid but, most significantly, "it would shift the balance of the remaining aid toward security and rule-of-law efforts and away from governance and economic growth programs."⁵⁸ This package also comes with stricter restrictions than in the past; 75% of all aid is to be released when recipient governments meet certain requirements. On the one hand, there is a decline in overall assistance provided by the U.S; on the other hand, there is the recent offer of US\$5 billion to Central America to complement the Mexican government's plan to create jobs in the region. Let it be noted that most of the U.S. funding goes to the current U.S. Strategy for Central America, a complementary policy to the Alliance for Prosperity Plan promoted since 2014 by El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras.⁵⁹ The Alliance for Prosperity Plan was meant to counter the main reasons driving migration, but the migrant caravans demonstrated the limited effectiveness of this plan. El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala invested around \$7.7 billion in the Alliance for Prosperity Plan during 2016-2018.⁶⁰

Furthermore, Trump's recent declarations concerning a slash in aid to these countries are not surprising given the escalation of his rhetoric about migration in general. Trump's allies and critics alike think that such cuts will prove counterproductive.⁶¹ Instead of serving as a way to force Central American governments to act, such decreases in aid may foster more migration, and most experts agree that suspending or cutting resources to beleaguered Central American economies are insufficient to stop emigration.⁶² In addition, and unlike Mexico's take on the matter, the primacy of security over other issues is the most worrying aspect in the U.S. approach to immigration. This is the message that the Trump administration stresses repeatedly with Central American authorities. For instance, former U.S. Secretary of Homeland Security Nielsen traveled to San Salvador on February 20, 2019, to attend a meeting featuring the security ministers of Guatemala, Honduras, and El Salvador; the agenda included issues that Nielsen and her counterparts had been discussing for some time, such as measures to "bolster border security, target human smuggling and trafficking organizations, prevent the formation of new migrant caravans, and address the root causes of the migration crisis."⁶³ In a hearing before the U.S. Congress on March 6, Nielsen asserted that such meetings are part of constant communication with Mexican and Central American officials to address "the migration crisis at the source."⁶⁴ In light of current U.S. interests and policies, and regardless of the avowed commitment on the part of U.S. authorities to support the CDP, it remains to be seen what the U.S. will actually do.

Despite these concerns over U.S. spending cuts and the Trump administration's rhetoric, the plans to develop the CDP's agenda continued swiftly. In a December 18 announcement concerning bilateral cooperation plans between the U.S. and Mexican governments to fund the CDP, Marcelo Ebrad, Mexico's secretary of foreign affairs, suggested creating a "prosperity zone" to foster development in southern Mexico and northern Central America. He added that Mexico plans to invest US\$25 billion in the region over the next five years.⁶⁵ As indicated, since the inception of the plan, Mexico's government has secured

the cooperation of the ECLAC to help with the technical aspects of the initiative.⁶⁶ The Mexican government has also kept asserting the need for U.S. financial support for the CDP; when Jared Kushner, Trump's senior advisor, visited Mexico City on March 20, 2019, López Obrador insisted on the need to reach an agreement to secure U.S. investment in southern Mexico and northern Central America to prevent emigration.⁶⁷ In summary, up until late June 2019 the López Obrador administration had leaned toward a development-first, human rights-based approach to solve immigration issues, in contrast to the security-first perspective used by the U.S. government. The official disclosure of the CDP took place during Lopez Obrador's customary morning conference on May 20, 2019.

A month after the public announcement of the CDP, López Obrador began to make good on his promise to move ahead with the initiative by pledging a direct transfer of US\$30 million to El Salvador;⁶⁸ the resources are intended for a reforestation program, similar to one already under way in Mexico. The program's goal is to generate employment in the area in the hope that stable jobs will deter people from migrating. The pledge was made on June 20, 2019, during the official visit to Chiapas of Nayib Bukele, the recently elected president of El Salvador.⁶⁹

In addition, other schemes had already been at work before the presentation of the CDP. Mexican authorities invited Mexican corporations to participate in the plan as part of its intended goal of fostering prosperity.⁷⁰ On March 5, 2019, Secretary Ebrad announced on his Twitter account that he had presented the program to a group of representatives from 13 firms from the telephone, airline, banking, dairy, steel, and cement sectors.⁷¹ If this is any indication of the trend that the CDP is to follow, then the program seems more like a strategy to facilitate further involvement of Mexico's big capital into Central American markets rather than a new way to alleviate the conditions of underdevelopment that fuel migration.

Outlook

There are a number of challenges ahead for the new Mexican administration. Internally, López Obrador aims at strengthening the economy of the southern border region to accomplish two things at the same time. One is to raise the quality of life by fostering development so that this region reaches levels of well-being similar to northern Mexico. López Obrador assumes that this transformation will deter Mexicans' need to emigrate. A number of development projects, such as the Maya Train, are the driving forces intended to bring about this transformation. The second aim is that, once these initiatives have boosted the regional economy, a flourishing job market in the south will be strong enough to absorb foreign laborers. It remains to be seen whether these plans will work.

The job market growth in the southern border region becomes especially crucial in the face of Central America's troubled socioeconomic situation. As long as the overall underdevelopment and insecurity do not improve in Mexico's southern neighbors, their problems remain Mexico's problems. It is in everyone's interests that these regions develop in order to solve a number of social and economic issues, including immigration and

security. In particular, security has turned into an international area of concern due to potentially disorderly situations at the Mexico-Guatemala border. For the Mexican government, the possibility that caravans may get out of control and break the peace is a security concern. The caravans' passages at the border have been marred by only minor incidents of violence. In fact, the handling of such massive mobilizations has been ultimately adequate. For Trump, the migration caravans are considered a hazard because of the alleged presence, so far unproved, of terrorists in their midst.

It is clear that Washington does not see eye to eye with Mexico City on how to deal with the immigration issue. Trump and his administration insist on applying a security approach first and foremost. As a result, a discordant dialog has emerged between the two governments. This disconnect is further demonstrated by the MPP. Mexico may believe that the implementation of the MPP has turned into a way of transferring part of the U.S. migration problem to Mexico; it is a point of contention when considering that the Mexican government has only hesitantly agreed to the protocols. Trump's threat of slashing aid to Central America, raising tariffs on imports from Mexico, or closing the border make finding a lasting solution for all parties even more difficult. Mexico has yielded to pressure from the U.S. government to apply restrictive means of curbing migration, yet it continues to assert a different, more humanitarian approach. It remains to be seen if and when the Trump administration effectively fulfills its commitment to underwrite CDP.

Mexico's response to the caravans has shown that the country embraces a mildly progressive policy when it comes to addressing immigration issues until recently. Through the combination of restrictive and humanitarian measures, the country managed to partially delink the directives of the U.S. from its own migration agenda. Yet, as Trump's rhetoric escalated, Mexico had to toughen its immigration policies. The assumption that migration poses a threat to national security has been part of the failed approach to immigration in the past, yet it keeps surfacing as a primary concern in the U.S. when discussing this controversial issue. As a result, Mexico is in a difficult position to advance an agenda that is not aligned with the security-first policy of the U.S. Thus, containment methods (e.g., national guard at the southern border, acceptance of asylum seekers in the U.S. who wait in Mexico for a hearing, and other policies) prevail over the economic approach (e.g., the effective implementation of CDP) for the time being.

Recommendations

1. Trump's relentless crackdown attitude undermines Mexico's efforts to solve the migration issue. To move forward, the U.S. administration should work to find a common ground with Mexico and Central America in order to solve these problems. It is clear that immigration is a shared concern, yet responsibility befalls differently on all involved parties; the Trump administration can do more than imposing unilateral, restrictive, steps. At the very least, it has, the moral obligation of absorbing the cost that Mexico has to bear due to the (reluctant) hosting of many applicants that seek asylum in the U.S.

2. Unlike the current thinking of the Trump administration, the international community clearly understands that the burden of solving immigration issues cannot fall on Mexico only. To this end, countries such as Germany and Spain have pledged support for the CDP, according to Secretary Ebrad.⁷² At present, the CDP may not be the best and only solution for the situation at hand, but it is a better alternative than the containment and exclusionary policies. Furthermore, and in contrast to the prevailing U.S. responses, the CDP includes a long-term roadmap to durable change. As the main party afflicted by the situation, the U.S. should provide financial support for the CDP in order to directly address immigration-related issues.
3. If the U.S. halts assistance to Guatemala, Honduras, and El Salvador, it will be counterproductive and spur more immigration from those nations, rather than stop it. This may produce more instability instead of the opposite. Given the prior failures of Central American governments to advance internal reforms aimed at solving their migration problems, pressuring them to effect change may not be an easy task. However, success will not be achieved through punitive action. The U.S. and Mexico have the opportunity to make a fresh start with the incoming administrations in El Salvador and Guatemala,⁷³ and work toward finding new, effective strategies to halt migration, such as enacting the CDP. Honduras is currently enmeshed in a serious political crisis, so the challenges and outlook for finding solutions within the country are bleaker.
4. Mexico also needs to take further steps to completely delink U.S. immigration and asylum policy from its own. At the present time, Mexico combines securitization with humanitarian and development approaches. Under pressure from the U.S., the former course of action currently prevails. However, it is recommended that the Mexican government returns to a non-securitized approach to deal with immigration, such as opening jobs in the maquila industry and other economic sectors that may lure migrants by offering better salaries.
5. The Mexican government also needs to be more creative when it comes to fostering regional integration and development in its southern region and neighboring Central American countries, as well as in the implementation of the CDP. For example, Mexico's Agency for Cooperation and Development could play a leading role through innovative bilateral programs, regional mechanisms, and other initiatives in northern Central America. A motion has already been approved in congress to this effect.⁷⁴ In addition, while the CDP is an example of a "top-down" scheme, more "from the ground-up" initiatives are needed. The promotion and support of small-and medium-size enterprises in communities of origin, funded with remittances and supplemented with CDP funding, can be a viable alternative to the large-scale business model proposed in the CDP. This could arguably generate prosperity through a trickle-down effect.

Endnotes

- ¹ Economic Commission for Latin American and the Caribbean, *Diagnóstico, áreas de oportunidad y recomendaciones de la CEPAL. Plan de Desarrollo Integral: El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, México* (Mexico City: CEPAL, 2019), https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/462720/34.Hacia_un_nuevo_estilo_de_desarrollo_Plan_de_Development_Integral_El.pdf.
- ² “Anuncia AMLO que se destinarán alrededor de 500 mil millones de pesos programas prioritarios,” AMLO, July 23, 2018, <https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2018/07/23/anuncia-amlo-siete-proyectos-prioritarios-para-mexico/>.
- ³ “Versión estenográfica. Entrega de ‘Crédito Ganadero a la Palabra’, en Escárcega,” AMLO, February 23, 2019, <https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/02/23/version-estenografica-entrega-de-credito-ganadero-a-la-palabra-en-escarcega-campeche/>.
- ⁴ “Consulta Ciudadana de AMLO en México: aprueban el Tren Maya y otros 9 proyectos del presidente electo López Obrador,” *BBC News Mundo*, November 26, 2018, <https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-46350407>.
- ⁵ Martin Morgan, “Mexico to ‘speed up’ Maya train route,” News from Elsewhere (blog), *BBC News*, <https://www.bbc.com/news/blogs-news-from-elsewhere-47454359>.
- ⁶ For a general overview of Central American migration history to the U.S up until 1990, see: Nora Hamilton and Norma Stolz-Chinchilla, 1991. “Central American Migration: A Framework for Analysis” *Latin American Research Review* 26, no. 1 (1991): 75-110. For the specifics on a country’s particular history, see: Susanne Jonas and Nestor Rodriguez, *Guatemala-US Migration: Transforming Regions* (Austin: The University of Texas Press, 2015).
- ⁷ *Maras* can be loosely described as criminal street gangs. They are present in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala. For further information see: David J. Cantor, “The New Wave: Forced Displacement Caused by Organized Crime in Central America and Mexico,” *Refugee Survey Quarterly* 33, no. 3 (2014): 34-68, <https://doi.org/10.1093/rsq/hdu008>; Thomas Bruneau, Lucía Lammert, and Elizabeth Skinner, eds., *Maras: Gang Violence and Security in Central America* (Austin: The University of Texas Press, 2011).
- ⁸ A relatively low number (around 958) of people obtained refugee status. Comisión Mexicana de ayuda a refugiados, “Statistics 2013-2017,” 2018, https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/290340/ESTADISTICAS_2013_A_4TO_TRIMES_TRE_2017.pdf.
- ⁹ *The Way Forward on Border Security: Hearing Before the Comm. On Homeland Security*, 116th Cong. (March 6, 2019) (statement of Kirstjen Nielsen, Secretary of Homeland Security).
- ¹⁰ United Nations Development Programme, *Human Development Indices and Indicators: 2018 Statistical Update*, April 5, 2019, http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/2018_human_development_statistical_update.pdf.
- ¹¹ For the definitions of employment to population rate, labor force participation rate, labor force in agriculture, labor force in services, see: United Nations Development Programme, *Human Development Indices and Indicators: 2018 Statistical Update*, 65.
- ¹² See: International Crisis Group, *Mafia of the Poor: Gang Violence and Extortion in Central America. Latin America* (Brussels: Belgium, 2017), <https://www.crisisgroup.org/latin-america-caribbean/central-america/62-mafia-poor-gang-violence-and-extortion-central-america>.
- ¹³ Felipe Vargas Carrasco, “The Migrant Via Crucis: demands and membership,” *Trace* 73 (2018): 117-133. The so-called Caravans of Mothers of Missing Migrants also set a precedent for current caravans; they began at an earlier date (2008). For more information, see: <https://movimientomigrantemesoamericano.org/acerca-de/>.

- ¹⁴ See the official flyer of the caravan, available at: www.hermanosenelcamino.org/uploads/5/6/3/3/5633565/z_via_crucis_suchiate.doc; Elio Henriquez, "Viacrucis en el Suchiate," *La Jornada*, April 21, 2011, <https://www.jornada.com.mx/2011/04/21/politica/005n2pol>. Another source indicates that a priest, Luis Angel Nieto, has been staging *via crucis* caravans with unauthorized migrants in Mexico City since 2009. This priest was also among the organizers of the 2011 migrant caravan. See: Gardenia Mendoza, "Crece Viacrucis Migrante hacia Tijuana," *El Diario*, April 18, 2017, <https://eldiariiony.com/2017/04/18/crece-viacrucis-migrante-hacia-tijuana/>.
- ¹⁵ Omar Ortega García, "Paso a paso: viacrucis migrante visto por un defensor de derechos humanos," *Subversiones, Agencia Autónoma de Comunicación*, May 28, 2014, <https://subversiones.org/archivos/26363>.
- ¹⁶ Alex Kasprak, "The Facts Behind 'Caravans' of Immigrants," *Snopes*, April 3, 2018, <https://www.snopes.com/news/2018/04/03/caravans-of-immigrants/>; EFE News Agency, "Viacrucis del Migrante denuncia peligros del viaje hacia el sueño americano," April 13, 2017, <https://www.efe.com/efe/america/mexico/viacrucis-del-migrante-denuncia-peligros-viaje-hacia-el-sueno-americano/50000545-3237407>. Another caravan took place later in the year. Close to 400 people left Tapachula in early September; by October, the original group had dispersed. A splinter group of about 50 arrived in Tijuana with the intention of requesting asylum in the U.S. See: Antonio Heras, "Viacrucis de migrantes llega a Tijuana; solicitará asilo a EU," *La Jornada*, November 1, 2017, <https://www.jornada.com.mx/2017/11/01/politica/013n2pol>.
- ¹⁷ Kate Morrissey, "Many from refugee caravan remain in detention," *The San Diego Union-Tribune*, June 10, 2017, <https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/immigration/sd-me-asylum-processing-20170610-story.html>.
- ¹⁸ Gina Garibo, "Pueblos sin Fronteras," interview with *El Financiero Bloomberg*, April 2, 2018, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GpobCn4QSRg>.
- ¹⁹ Mireya Cuellas Hernández, "Arriban a EU y solicitan asilo 44 miembros del Viacrucis Guadalupano Migrante Solidario," *La Jornada*, November 14, 2017, <https://www.jornada.com.mx/2017/11/14/politica/009n1pol>.
- ²⁰ Gerardo Carrillo and Elliot Spagat, "Migrant 'caravan' gathers on US-Mexico border for final push," *Associated Press News*, April 26, 2018, <https://www.apnews.com/447ef0ba90dc45a8afeb3e9eb33ffdb5>.
- ²¹ Christopher Sherman, "Remnants of migrant caravan move towards U-Mexico border," *Associated Press News*, April 18, 2018, <https://www.apnews.com/2085f027415c4e399e3e7436e613ba0e>.
- ²² Carrillo and Spagat, "Migrant 'caravan.'"
- ²³ Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), "WE WILL PROTECT OUR SOUTHERN BORDER," Twitter, April 3, 2018, <https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/981259962717388801>; Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "Trump Plants to Send National Guard to the Mexican Border," *The New York Times*, April 3, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/03/us/politics/trump-border-immigration-caravan.html>.
- ²⁴ Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump), "The big Caravan of People from Honduras, now coming across Mexico and heading to our "Weak Laws" Border, had better be stopped before it gets there. Cash cow NAFTA is in play, as is foreign aid to Honduras and the countries that allow this to happen. Congress MUST ACT NOW!" Twitter, April 3, 2018, <https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/981121409807155200>.
- ²⁵ Secretary of Foreign Affairs [Mexico], "The Mexican Government Reaffirms Its Commitment to Joint Efforts on Migration," April 2, 2018, <https://www.gob.mx/sre/en/prensa/the-mexican-government-reaffirms-its-commitment-to-joint-efforts-on-migration>.
- ²⁶ Secretariat of Foreign Affairs [Mexico], "The Mexican Government."

²⁷ Laura Weiss, "A Humanitarian Exodus," *North American Congress on Latin America*, October 22, 2018, <https://nacla.org/blog/2019/03/25/humanitarian-exodus>; Washington Office on Latin America, "9 Questions (and Answers) About the Central American Migrant Caravan," October 22, 2018, <https://www.wola.org/analysis/9-questions-answers-central-american-migrant-caravan/>.

²⁸ Vanessa Romo, "LGBT Splinter Group From Migrant Caravan Is the 1st to Arrive in Tijuana," *National Public Radio*, November 13, 2018, <https://www.npr.org/2018/11/13/667622622/lgbt-caravan-splinter-group-is-the-first-to-arrive-in-tijuana>.

²⁹ Weiss, "A Humanitarian Exodus."

³⁰ Secretariat of the Interior [Mexico], "El Presidente Enrique Peña Nieto anuncia el Plan 'Estás en tu casa' en apoyo a los migrantes centroamericanos que se encuentran en México," October 26, 2018, <https://www.gob.mx/segob/prensa/el-presidente-enrique-pena-nieto-anuncia-el-plan-estas-en-tu-casa-en-apoyo-a-los-migrantes-centroamericanos-que-se-encuentran-en-mexico-180268>.

³¹ Secretariat of the Interior [Mexico], "Conferencia de prensa del Secretario de Gobernación, Alfonso Navarrete Prida," November 15, 2018, <https://www.gob.mx/segob/prensa/conferencia-de-prensa-del-secretario-de-gobernacion-alfonso-navarrete-prida-182183?idiom=es>.

³² "México da el primer pago a inmigrantes centroamericanos" *Expansión*, November 16, 2018, <https://expansion.mx/nacional/2018/11/16/mexico-da-el-primer-pago-a-inmigrantes-centromericanos>.

³³ Mario González, "Migrante hondureño explica por qué rechazó el programa 'Estas en tu casa' de México," *Cnn en español*, November 21, 2018, <https://cnn.espanol.cnn.com/video/migrantes-honduras-mexico-problemas-trabajo-estados-unidos-discriminacion-mexico-opina/>.

³⁴ Jorge Durand, "Éxodo sin Moisés," *La Jornada*, December 23, 2018, <https://www.jornada.com.mx/2018/12/23/opinion/016a2pol>.

³⁵ Kirk Semple, "What Is 'La Lista,' Which Controls Migrants' Fates in Tijuana?" *The New York Times*, November 30, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/30/world/americas/caravan-migrants-tijuana-mexico.html?ref=nyt-es&mcid=nyt-es&subid=article>.

³⁶ The basic tenet behind the MMP is to turn Mexico into what is known as a third safe country, which is "founded on the notion that States' obligations towards refugees who have not been granted the right to enter and/or stay in the country where they seek asylum do not go beyond the principle of *non-refoulement*, that is, the prohibition not to be returned to a territory where they may face prohibited treatment. States would be obliged to allow refugees to seek asylum – in order to respect the principle of *non-refoulement* – but its granting would be a discretionary act of the State (in accordance with their domestic legislation) rather than a right of the individual to receive it (in accordance with international law)." María T. Gil-Bazo, "The Safe Third Country Concept in International Agreements on Refugee Protection. Assessing State Practice," *Netherlands Quarterly of Human Rights* 33, no. 1 (2015): 42–77.

³⁷ This plan resonates with a proposal López Obrador made as president-elect. On October 17, 2018, he announced that he would offer work visas to Central Americans. The declaration was made following the second caravan of the year. See: "Presidente electo anuncia en Tamaulipas rehabilitación de refinería de Madero por 4 mil mdp," AMLO, October 17, 2018, <https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2018/10/17/presidente-electo-anuncia-en-tamaulipas-rehabilitacion-de-refineria-de-madero-por-4-mil-mdp/>; Strangely enough, in his intended government roadmap prior to attaining power, López Obrador contemplated fostering the safe transfer of caravans via civil society groups; they would move migrants from the southern border to the northern border. Under current conditions, it remains to be seen if and when this idea materializes. See: *Proyecto de Nación 2014-2018*, 103.

³⁸ Secretariat of the Interior [Mexico], "Se ofrece trabajo y un salario a personas migrantes centroamericanas: SEGOB," January 23, 2019, <https://www.gob.mx/segob/prensa/se-ofrece-trabajo-y-un-salario-a-personas-migrantes-centroamericanas-segob>.

- ³⁹ Migration National Institute, “Finaliza Programa Emergente de emisión de Tarjetas de Visitante por Razones Humanitarias,” Blog, February 12, 2019, <https://www.gob.mx/inm/articulos/finaliza-programa-emergente-de-emision-de-tarjetas-de-visitante-por-razones-humanitarias?idiom=es>.
- ⁴⁰ Secretariat of Foreign Affairs [Mexico], “La política migratoria de México es soberana y busca preservar los derechos de los migrantes,” March 3, 2019, <https://www.gob.mx/sre/prensa/la-politica-migratoria-de-mexico-es-soberana-y-busca-preservar-los-derechos-de-los-migrantes?idiom=es>.
- ⁴¹ Secretariat of the Interior [Mexico], *SEGOB: Press Conference*, January 25, 2019, video, El Centro de Producción de Programas Informativos y Especiales, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=zTkmSCPlSc>.
- ⁴² Maya Averbuch and Kevin Sieff, “Asylum seeker is sent back to Mexico as Trump administration rolls out new policy,” *The Washington Post*, January 29, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/asylum-seekers-are-being-sent-back-to-mexico-as-trump-administration-rolls-out-new-policy/2019/01/29/a0a89e9c-233b-11e9-b5b4-1d18dfb7b084_story.html?utm_term=.d06ef0e7c8d2.
- ⁴³ Secretariat of Foreign Affairs [Mexico], “La política migratoria de México.”
- ⁴⁴ Richard Gonzales, “Federal Judge Blocks Trump Administration Policy Of Sending Asylum-Seekers To Mexico” *National Public Radio*, April 8, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/04/08/711265433/federal-judge-blocks-trump-administration-policy-of-sending-asylum-seekers-to-mexico>; Noah Lanard and Fernanda Echavarrí, “Judge Blocks Trump Policy That Forces Asylum Seekers to Wait in Mexico” *Mother Jones*, April 8, 2019, <https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2019/04/judge-blocks-trump-policy-that-forces-asylum-seekers-to-wait-in-mexico/>.
- ⁴⁵ INM, “Informe sobre internaciones de centroamericanos a territorio mexicano en espera de la resolución de su trámite de asilo en Estados Unidos,” June 30, 2019, <https://www.gob.mx/inm/articulos/informe-sobre-internaciones-de-centroamericanos-a-territorio-mexicano-en-espera-de-la-resolucion-de-su-tramite-de-asilo-en-estados-unidos?idiom=es>. It is important to note that there are no public statistics available from the DHS to check on any possible discrepancies between the Mexican tally and that of the U.S. government.
- ⁴⁶ “Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa matutina del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador” AMLO, June 28, 2019, <https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/06/28/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-matutina-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-112/>.
- ⁴⁷ On the same day that López Obrador made his announcement, the labor secretary of the state of Coahuila told a newspaper that migrants had no interest in working in Mexico. About 100 migrants had been employed in the past, but some quit and others had to be fired due to their misbehavior. Juan Manuel Contreras and Erika Gallego, “AMLO ofrece trabajo a migrantes, pero no muestran interés,” *El Sol de México*, June 28, 2019, <https://www.elsoldemexico.com.mx/mexico/sociedad/amlo-ofrece-trabajo-a-migrantes-maquiladoras-pero-no-muestran-interes-3826928.html>.
- ⁴⁸ Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) “....through their country and our Southern Border. Mexico has for many years made a fortune off of the U.S., far greater than Border Costs. If Mexico doesn’t immediately stop ALL illegal immigration coming into the United States through our Southern Border, I will be CLOSING.....” Twitter, March 29, 2019, <https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/1111653530316746752>.
- ⁴⁹ Donald J. Trump (@realDonaldTrump) “On June 10th, the United States will impose a 5% Tariff on all goods coming into our Country from Mexico, until such time as illegal migrants coming through Mexico, and into our Country, STOP. The Tariff will gradually increase until the Illegal Immigration problem remedied,..” Twitter, May 30, 2019, <https://twitter.com/realdonaldtrump/status/1134240657621438464>.

⁵⁰ Secretariat of Foreign Affairs [Mexico]. “Declaración conjunta México Estados Unidos [Joint statement Mexico United States],” June 7, 2019, https://www.gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/467956/Declaracion_Conjunta_Mexico_Estados_Unidos.pdf.

⁵¹ *Proyecto de Nación 2014-2018*, 99, 103

⁵² Óscar S. Ortiz Ascencio, Jimmy Morales Cabrera, Juan Orlando Hernández, and Andrés Manuel López Obrador, “Declaración política El Salvador-Honduras-Guatemala, Mexico,” December 1, 2018, <https://embamex.sre.gob.mx/belgica/index.php/es/vermas/391-declaracion-politica-el-salvador-guatemala-honduras-mexico>.

⁵³ López Obrador revealed that he had discussed his proposal with Pence. See: Andrés Manuel López Obrador, *Primera conferencia de prensa matutina desde Palacio Nacional*, video, December 3, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=RUD8ea5dBSE&feature=player_embedded.

⁵⁴ U.S. Department of State, “The U.S. Strategy for Central America and Southern Mexico,” December 18, 2018, <https://www.state.gov/the-u-s-strategy-for-central-america-and-southern-mexico/>.

⁵⁵ A few months later, López Obrador offered different figures: 4.8 billion for Mexico and 5 billion for Central America. “Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador,” AMLO, February 21, 2019, <https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/02/21/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador/>.

⁵⁶ U.S. Department of State, “The U.S. Strategy for Central America and Southern Mexico,” December 18, 2018, <https://www.state.gov/the-u-s-strategy-for-central-america-and-southern-mexico/>.

⁵⁷ Congressional Research Service, *U.S. Strategy for Engagement in Central America: An Overview*, January 3, 2019, <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10371.pdf>.

⁵⁸ Congressional Research Service, *U.S. Strategy*.

⁵⁹ A high-level government initiative to foster investment, promote modernization, control borders and attract foreign investment into these countries. See: “Plan of the Alliance for Prosperity in the Northern Triangle: A Road Map. Regional Plan Prepared by El Salvador, Guatemala and Honduras,” September 2014, <http://idbdocs.iadb.org/wsdocs/getdocument.aspx?docnum=39224238>.

⁶⁰ Congressional Research Service, *U.S. Strategy*.

⁶¹ Arshad Mohammed, Patricia Zengerle, and Richard Cowan, “Officials puzzle over U.S. aid cuts to Central America,” *Reuters*, April 1, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-aid/officials-puzzle-over-u-s-aid-cuts-to-central-america-idUSKCNIRE02M>.

⁶² Adriana Beltrán and Adeline Hite, “Stopping U.S. Assistance to Central America is Counterproductive and Misinformed,” *Washington Office on Latin America*, April 9, 2019, <https://www.wola.org/analysis/stopping-us-assistance-central-america-counterproductive-misinformed/>; Anastasia Moloney, “U.S. aid cuts to Central America may backfire, fueling migration north: charities,” *Reuters*, April 2, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-central-america-u-s-aid/u-s-aid-cuts-to-central-america-may-backfire-fueling-migration-north-charities-idUSKCNIRE2KU>.

⁶³ U.S. Department of Homeland Security, “Secretary Kirstjen M. Nielsen to Travel to San Salvador, El Salvador,” February 19, 2019, <https://sv.usembassy.gov/secretary-nielsen-to-travel-to-el-salvador/>.

⁶⁴ *The Way Forward on Border Security*, 6.; On February 28, Mexico’s Secretary of the Interior Sánchez Cordero met with Nielsen to talk about Mexico’s new migration agenda. However, no official communication from either government came out as to any agreements they may have reached.

⁶⁵ The U.S. government will channel a total of US\$2.8 billion to Central America through OPIC; Secretary of Foreign Affairs [Mexico], “Declaración entre México y Estados Unidos sobre los Principios de Desarrollo Económico y Cooperación en el sur de México y Centroamérica,” Blog, December 18, 2018, <https://www.gob.mx/sre/articulos/declaracion-entre-mexico-y-estados-unidos-sobre-los-principios-de-desarrollo-economico-y-cooperacion-en-el-sur-de-mexico-y-centroamerica-185399?idiom=es>.

⁶⁶ See: Secretariat of Foreign Affairs [Mexico], “La política migratoria de México.”

⁶⁷ “Versión estenográfica de la conferencia de prensa del presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador,” AMLO, March 20, 2019, <https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/03/20/version-estenografica-de-la-conferencia-de-prensa-del-presidente-andres-manuel-lopez-obrador-16/>.

⁶⁸ “Versión estenográfica. ‘Sembrando Vida’, Plan de Desarrollo para la Migración, en Tapachula, Chiapas” AMLO, June 20, 2019, <https://lopezobrador.org.mx/2019/06/20/version-estenografica-sembrando-vida-plan-de-desarrollo-para-la-migracion-en-tapachula-chiapas/>.

⁶⁹ The reforestation program is called *Sembrando Vida* (Planting Life): <https://www.gob.mx/bienestar/acciones-y-programas/programa-sembrando-vida>.

⁷⁰ The Secretary of Foreign Affairs is to have a prominent role in this plan. At a confirmation hearing before the Mexican Senate, the undersecretary for Latin America and the Caribbean, Maximiliano Reyes Zuñiga, presented as part of his work plan an initiative to develop southern Mexico and northern Central America. See: Senado de la República [Mexico], “Dictamen de la comisión de relaciones exteriores del senado de la república, por el que se ratifica el nombramiento que el ciudadano presidente de la república hace a favor del ciudadano Maximiliano Reyes Zúñiga, como subsecretario para américa latina y el caribe,” January 16, 2019, http://infosen.senado.gob.mx/sgsp/gaceta/64/1/2019-01-16-1/assets/documentos/Dic_CRE_Nombramiento_C_Maximiliano_Reyes.pdf.

⁷¹ Isabella González, “Presenta SRE plan migratorio a empresas,” *Reforma*, March 5, 2019, <https://www.reforma.com/aplicacioneslibre/articulo/default.aspx?id=1624336&md5=fae9f8cc63ac938fef4bed430aa95dd0&ta=0dfdbac11765226904c16cb9ad1b2efe>.

⁷² Secretariat of Foreign Affairs [Mexico] “El secretario de Relaciones Exteriores anuncia en Naciones Unidas el lanzamiento del Plan de Desarrollo Integral con Centroamérica” June 19, 2019, <https://www.gob.mx/sre/es/articulos/el-secretario-de-relaciones-exteriores-anuncia-en-naciones-unidas-el-lanzamiento-del-plan-de-desarrollo-integral-con-centroamerica?idiom=es>.

⁷³ Nayib Bukele came into power as president of El Salvador on June 1, 2019. In Guatemala, the new president will come into office as of January 1, 2020.

⁷⁴ Congreso de la Unión [Mexico], “Proposition 1. Por el que se exhorta a la SRE, a construir acciones por la vía diplomática para promover diversas alternativas con perspectivas de derechos humanos a favor de los migrantes centroamericanos,” January 9, 2019, http://sitl.diputados.gob.mx/LXIV_leg/proposicioneslxiv.php?comt=56&edot=T&pert=2.